Approved
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

November 2, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, November 2, 2011 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time. 










2.0  Swearing-in of New Officer – Those in attendance were the following; Matthew Terry's entire family, Police Chief Hankard,  State Police Officer LaRoche, Northfield Police Officer Gilman, Lieutenant Howe, Officer M. McSweeney, Officer Benoit, Officer Bernard and Cal DiNitto. Chief Hankard stated Matthew Terry is the candidate for Police Officer and had met him earlier this year in Tilton during some training classes. Chief Hankard noted he has many hours of ride alongs with the department, his background check was clean and he will be enrolled into the Police Academy in January. Chief Hankard informed the BOS that the choice to hire Matthew Terry was not only his but the entire departments. Chair Nickerson asked Mr. Terry where he was from and he replied Franklin, sir. Chair Nickerson asked if he planned to stay with Sanbornton for awhile and Mr. Terry replied yes, he would like to stay for a long time because he would be close to his family and wants to get to know the community. Chair Nickerson stated the Police Department has done a one-eighty and like having the community spirit the Town has. Selectman Giunta thanked Mr. Terry for his interest in Sanbornton and looks forward to having him as an Officer. Selectman Ober stated it is great that Mr. Terry is highly regarded by his co-workers and the Board looks forward to having him for a long time. Chief Hankard swore-in Matthew Terry with his family bible as an Officer of the Sanbornton Police Department (effective Sunday at midnight 11/6/11).    









  

  
 

3.0  Budget 










  3.1
Police Department (4210) –  Chief Hankard informed the BOS that the only big increase is in the gasoline line (635-$20K), due to pricing. Chair Nickerson stated the Board has decided to hold all departments to zero. Chief Hankard stated his part-time and over-time lines were over budget last year due to Officers in the Academy and surgery. Chief Hankard reported that the telephone line was decreased by $800 dollars but put in to the software maintenance contracts line. Chief Hankard noted printing could be decreased to $350 dollars, the prosecutor's computer needs to be replaced this year and recommended reducing the gas line to $17K, to make more reasonable. Chief Hankard stated the guys have been really good to their equipment and they take pride in it, line 660 was reduced to $9,750 dollars. Line 4210-684, Chief Hankard suggested reducing this line by $500 dollars but would need the rest to purchase new bullet proof vests. Chair Nickerson asked how the vests wear out and Chief Hankard replied the fiber mesh material gets stretched out over time from getting in & out of the cruisers. The operating budget total after the decreases is $98,034 dollars, making the total budget $400,924 dollars. Chief Hankard informed the Board there is one warrant article for a new cruiser which was $32K but he has increased the article to $34K because they are not sure what equipment will transfer out of the old cruiser. The Board and Chief Hankard discussed the differences between the Ford Interceptor and the Chevy Caprice. Chief Hankard reported tentative pricing for the Interceptor is $25,904 dollars and for the Caprice $27,680 dollars. Chief Hankard agreed he would look to level fund the department's budget. Jeff Jenkins asked what the Chief's thought were regarding the storage container. Chief Hankard stated they need a container of that size for evidence and it is ideal because it is on-site for access. A cost comparison will be done to see if it would be less costly to purchase the current container or build a secure storage shed. 

    
  3.2 Solid waste Committee, CIP Committee & Energy Committee (4199) –  All sections level funded. 

  



  


  3.3 Fire Department – TA Veloski provided the BOS with new versions of the Fire budget and reported it is now $44 dollars under last year. 


                          3.4
Library Budget – TA Veloski received a request from Bill Whalen, to break out the Library's budget by line item. The BOS agreed. 



 







4.0  Old Business 









  4.1
Bay and Upper Bay Road -  Church to Collieson was paved this week, Leavitt & Hunkins Pond Road are being leveled for pavement next week and under drain has been installed on Leavitt Road to marker #341. Selectman Ober asked if the telephone poles are being moved and Chair Nickerson replied eventually but it is not a priority for Fairpoint. 








  

  4.2
Town Beach  – Next week. 







  4.3
Job Descriptions – Tabled. 











5.0  Non-Public Session – RSA 91-A:3II(a) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:38 pm. with TP Ward. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; present, Ober; present and Giunta; present. After brief discussion the BOS reconvened the public session at 9:04 pm. The Board voted unanimously to seal the minutes of the non-public. No decisions were made.  



  








6.0  New Business    






  
            
  6.1 ”Y” Project  – A meeting will be held at 3 p.m. at the Highway Garage.    

6.2 Estimate for building new Town Office -  TA Veloski discussed building a new Town Office with Bryant Lehr, who estimated it would be $150 dollars per square foot, approximately $710K.          







  6.3 Donahue, Tucker & Ciandella Re: Metrocast franchise agreement – TA Veloski stated the cost to provide service to 18 homes on Knox Mountain Road would be $70K. The BOS agreed a performance bond of $5K would be required and Metrocast would be bound by State Laws.                     

 




  6.4 WRBP – Memorandum Of Understanding (MOU) – Selectman Giunta made a motion to authorize TA Veloski  to accept/sign the WRBP MOU. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



  6.5
Complaint Re: Transfer Station – The Board reviewed the complaint, stating the resident had to wait in a line. Under advisement. 



  
  6.6 Fencing at P.D. – The Board reviewed an estimate to put three sides of fencing in front of the propane tanks in the amount of $360 dollars, minus $117 dollars for two sides of fencing. TA Veloski noted the fencing would not be put up immediately until Rymes installs the new tanks. The BOS agreed upon two sections.    



  6.7
American flag – donations list – TA Veloski provided the BOS with a list of flags donated to date. The flags will placed up Meeting House Hill Road then towards the Town Offices. Mark Thurston and Chief Dexter will be asked to help with placement.  6.8 Tree removal – Currier Road/Town Hall – Chair Nickerson made a motion to award the bid for removal of 25 trees on Currier Road to Mark Karr, in the amount of $3,500 dollars. TA Veloski informed the Board that an addendum would be added to include four trees at the Town Hall, as well as some debris. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   




  6.9 Deputy Health Officer  – The Board signed a letter of recommendation for the State to appoint Bob Ward as Deputy Health Officer.  





   6.10 Equalization Rate – The BOS signed. 





  6.11 Eagle Scout Project – The BOS signed a letter for the bat houses. TA Veloski noted five bat houses were received. 











7.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Selectman Giunta made a motion to accept four flags from Guy Giunta, Jr. in honor of William Briggs, Robert Johnson Sr., Guy Giunta Sr. and Mario Giunta. A flag from Sally Maurath in honor of Douglas Rollins. A flag from Marie Copeland in honor of Norman D. Copeland. Three flags from Steven & Karen Ober in honor of Raymond J. St.Louis, Richard V. Ober and all previous Military. A flag from Karen Ober in honor of Steven Ober. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 












8.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  7.1 10/26/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, October 26, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 26, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



            

  





          




9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 




10.0  Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.  














11.0  Correspondence - The BOS reviewed.  




        



  
 





12.0 Town Administrator’s Report    




                                   11.1 Request from Liz Merry to remain on HDC – TA Veloski informed the BOS that Mrs. Merry can not remain on the HDC, you have to be a resident.  














13.0 Selectman's Reports 








    




    

 



14.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:54 p.m.















15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 9, 2011 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

11/02/2011

                                                                          BOS Draft Minutes


